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on partial deliveries accepted by the Govern-
ment if either: 

(1) The amount due on the deliveries war-
rants it. 

(2) The Contractor requests it and the 
amount due on the deliveries is at least 
$1,000 or 50 percent of the total contract 
price. 

(c) When processing payment, GSA’s Fi-
nance Office will automatically generate the 
12 digit invoice number using the PDN as-
signed to the contract, followed by an abbre-
viated month and year of service (e.g., 
84261554JUN7, for June 2007). The PDN ap-
pears on the contract award document. 

(End of clause) 

[64 FR 37229, July 9, 1999, as amended at 74 
FR 54918, Oct 26, 2009] 

552.232–23 Assignment of Claims. 

As prescribed in 532.806, insert the 
following clause: 

ASSIGNMENT OF CLAIMS (SEP 1999) 

Because this is a requirements or indefi-
nite quantity contract under which more 
than one agency may place orders, paragraph 
(a) of the Assignment of Claims clause (FAR 
52.232–23) is inapplicable and the following is 
substituted therefor: 

In order to prevent confusion and delay in 
making payment, the Contractor shall not 
assign any claim(s) for amounts due or to be-
come due under this contract. However, the 
Contractor is permitted to assign separately 
to a bank, trust company, or other financial 
institution, including any Federal lending 
agency, under the provisions of the Assign-
ment of Claims Act, as amended, 31 U.S.C. 
3727, 41 U.S.C. 15 (hereinafter referred to as 
‘‘the Act’’), all amounts due or to become 
due under any order amounting to $1,000 or 
more issued by any Government agency 
under this contract. Any such assignment 
takes effect only if and when the assignee 
files written notice of the assignment to-
gether with a true copy of the instrument of 
assignment with the contracting officer 
issuing the order and the finance office des-
ignated in the order to make payment. Un-
less otherwise stated in the order, payments 
to an assignee of any amounts due or to be-
come due under any order assigned may, to 
the extent specified in the Act, be subject to 
reduction or set-off. 

(End of clause) 

552.232–25 Prompt Payment. 

As prescribed in 532.908(c)(2), insert 
the following clause: 

PROMPT PAYMENT (NOV 2009) (DEVIATION 
FAR 52.232–25) 

Notwithstanding any other payment clause 
in this contract, the Government will make 
invoice payments and contract financing 
payments under the terms and conditions 
specified in this clause. Payment shall be 
considered as being made on the day a check 
is dated or the date of an electronic funds 
transfer. Definitions of pertinent terms are 
set forth in section 32.902 of the Federal Ac-
quisition Regulation. All days referred to in 
this clause are calendar days, unless other-
wise specified. (However, see subparagraph 
(a)(4) of this clause concerning payments due 
on Saturdays, Sundays, and legal holidays.) 

(a) Invoice payments. (1) The due date for 
making invoice payments by the designated 
payment office is: 

(i) For orders placed electronically by the 
General Services Administration (GSA) Fed-
eral Acquisition Service (FAS), and to be 
paid by GSA through electronic funds trans-
fer (EFT), the later of the following two 
events: 

(A) The 10th day after the designated bill-
ing office receives a proper invoice from the 
Contractor. If the designated billing office 
fails to annotate the invoice with the date of 
receipt at the time of receipt, the invoice 
payment due date shall be the 10th day after 
the date of the Contractor’s invoice; pro-
vided the Contractor submitted a proper in-
voice and no disagreement exists over quan-
tity, quality, or Contractor compliance with 
contract requirements. 

(B) The 10th day after Government accept-
ance of supplies delivered or services per-
formed by the Contractor. 

(ii) For all other orders, the later of the 
following two events: 

(A) The 30th day after the designated bill-
ing office receives a proper invoice from the 
Contractor. If the designated billing office 
fails to annotate the invoice with the date of 
receipt at the time of receipt, the invoice 
payment due date shall be the 30th day after 
the date ofthe Contractor’s invoice; provided 
the Contractor submitted a proper invoice 
and no disagreement exists over quantity, 
quality, or Contractor compliance with con-
tract requirements. 

(B) The 30th day after Government accept-
ance of supplies delivered or services per-
formed by the Contractor. 

(iii) On a final invoice, if the payment 
amount is subject to contract settlement ac-
tions, acceptance occurs on the effective 
date of the contract settlement. 

(2) The General Services Administration 
will issue payment on the due date in (a)(1)(i) 
above if the Contractor complies with full 
cycle electronic commerce. Full cycle elec-
tronic commerce includes all the following 
elements: 
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(i) The Contractor must receive and fulfill 
electronic data interchange (EDI) purchase 
orders (transaction set 850). 

(ii) The Contractor must generate and sub-
mit to the Government valid EDI invoices 
(transaction set 810) or submit invoices 
through the GSA Finance Center Internet- 
based invoice process. Internet-based in-
voices must be submitted using procedures 
provided by GSA. 

(iii) The Contractor’s financial institution 
must receive and process, on behalf of the 
Contractor, EFT payments through the 
Automated Clearing House (ACH) system. 

(iv) The EDI transaction sets in (i) through 
(iii) above must adhere to implementation 
conventions provided by GSA. 

(3) If any of the conditions in(a)(2) above do 
not occur, the 10 day payment due dates in 
(a)(1) become 30 day payment due dates. 

(4) Certain food products and other payments. 
(i) Due dates on Contractor invoices for 
meat, meat food products, or fish; perishable 
agricultural commodities; and dairy prod-
ucts, edible fats or oils, and food products 
prepared from edible fats or oils are— 

(A) For meat or meat food products, as de-
fined in section 2(a)(3) of the Packers and 
Stockyard Act of 1921 (7 U.S.C. 182 (3)), and 
as further defined in Pub. L. 98–181, including 
any edible fresh or frozen poultry meat, any 
perishable poultry meat food product, fresh 
eggs, an any perishable egg product, as close 
as possible to, but not later than, the 7th day 
after product delivery. 

(B) For fresh or frozen fish, as defined in 
section 204(3) of the Fish and Seafood Pro-
motion Act of 1986 (16 U.S.C. 4003(3)), as close 
as possible to, but not later than, the 7th day 
after product delivery. 

(C) For perishable agricultural commod-
ities, as defined in section 1(4) of the Perish-
able Agricultural Commodities Act of 1930 (7 
U.S.C. 499a(4)), as close as possible to, but 
not later than, the 10th day after product de-
livery, unless another date is specified in the 
contract. 

(D) For daily products, as defined in sec-
tion 111(e) of the Dairy Production Stabiliza-
tion Act of 1983 (7 U.S.C. 4502(e)), edible fats 
or oils, and food products prepared from edi-
ble fats or oils, as close as possible to, but 
not later than, the 10th day after the date on 
which a proper invoice has been received. 
Liquid milk, cheese, certain processed cheese 
products, butter, yogurt, ice cream, may-
onnaise, salad dressing, and other similar 
products, fall within this classification. 
Nothing in the Act limits this classification 
to refrigerated products. When questions 
arise regarding the proper classification of a 
specific product, prevailing industry prac-
tices will be followed in specifying a con-
tract payment due date. The burden of proof 
that a classification of a specific product is, 
in fact, prevailing industry practice is upon 
the Contractor making the representation. 

(ii) If the contract does not require submis-
sion of an invoice for payment (e.g., periodic 
lease payments), the due date will be as spec-
ified in the contract. 

(5) Contractor’s invoice. The Contractor 
shall prepare and submit invoices to the des-
ignated billing office specified in the con-
tract. Notwithstanding paragraph (g) of the 
clause at FAR 52.212–4, Contract Terms and 
Conditions—Commercial Items, if the Con-
tractor submits hard-copy invoices, submit 
only an original invoice. No copies of the in-
voice are required. A proper invoice must in-
clude the items listed in subdivisions (a)(5)(i) 
through (a)(5)(viii) of this clause. If the in-
voice does not comply with these require-
ments, it shall be returned within 7 days 
after the date the designated billing office 
received the invoice (3 days for meat, meat 
food products, or fish; 5 days for perishable 
agricultural commodities, edible fats or oils, 
and food products prepared from edible fats 
or oils), with a statement of the reasons why 
it is not a proper invoice. Untimely notifica-
tion will be taken into account in computing 
any interest penalty owed the Contractor in 
the manner described in subparagraph (a)(5) 
of this clause. 

(i) Name and address of the Contractor. 
(ii) Invoice date. (The Contractor is en-

couraged to date invoices as close as possible 
to the date of the mailing or transmission.) 

(iii) Contract number or other authoriza-
tion for supplies delivered or services 
preformed (including order number and con-
tract line item number). 

(iv) Description, quantity, unit of measure, 
unit price, an extended prices of supplies de-
livered or services performed. 

(v) Shipping and payment terms (e.g., ship-
ment number and date of shipment, prompt 
payment discount terms). Bill of lading num-
ber and weight of shipment will be shown for 
shipments on Government bills or lading. 

(vi) Name and address of Contractor offi-
cial to whom payment is to be sent (must be 
the same as that in the contract or in a prop-
er notice of assignment). 

(vii) Name (where practicable), title, phone 
number, and mailing address of person to be 
notified in the event of a defective invoice. 

(viii) Any other information or documenta-
tion required by the contract (such as evi-
dence of shipment). 

(ix) While not required, the Contractor is 
strongly encouraged to assign an identifica-
tion number to each invoice. 

(6) Interest penalty. An interest penalty 
shall be paid automatically by the des-
ignated payment office, without request 
from the Contractor, if payment is not made 
by the due date and the conditions listed in 
subdivisions (a)(6)(i) through (a)(6)(iii) of this 
clause are met, if applicable. However, when 
the due date falls on a Saturday, Sunday, or 
legal holiday when Federal Government of-
fices are closed and Government business is 
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not expected to be conducted, payment may 
be made on the following business day with-
out incurring a late payment interest pen-
alty. 

(i) A proper invoice was received by the 
designated billing office. 

(ii) A receiving report or other Govern-
ment documentation authorizing payment 
was processed, and there was no disagree-
ment over quantity, quality, or Contractor 
compliance with any contract term or condi-
tion. 

(iii) In the case of a final invoice for any 
balance of funds due the Contractor for sup-
plies delivered or services performed, the 
amount was not subject to further contract 
settlement actions between the Government 
and the Contractor. 

(7) Computing penalty amount. The interest 
penalty shall be at the rate established by 
the Secretary of the Treasury under section 
12 of the Contract Disputes Act of 1978 (41 
U.S.C. 611) that is in effect on the day after 
the due date, except where the interest pen-
alty is prescribed by other governmental au-
thority (e.g., tariffs). This rate is referred to 
as the ‘‘Renegotiation Board Interest Rate,’’ 
and it is published in the FEDERAL REGISTER 
semiannually on or about January 1 and 
July 1. The interest penalty shall accrue 
daily on the invoice principal payment 
amount approved by the Government until 
the payment date of such approved principal 
amount; and will be compounded in 30-day 
increments inclusive from the first day after 
the due date through the payment date. That 
is, interest accrued at the end of any 30-day 
period will be added to the approved invoice 
principal payment amount and will be sub-
ject to interest penalties if not paid in the 
succeeding 30-day period. If the designated 
billing office failed to notify the Contractor 
of a defective invoice within the periods pre-
scribed in subparagraph (a)(5) of this clause, 
the due date on the corrected invoice will be 
adjusted by subtracting from such date the 
number of days taken beyond the prescribed 
notification of defects period. Any interest 
penalty owed the Contractor will be based on 
this adjusted due date. Adjustments will be 
made by the designated payment office for 
errors in calculating interest penalties. 

(i) For the sole purpose of computing an in-
terest penalty that might be due the Con-
tractor, Government acceptance shall be 
deemed to have occurred constructively on 
the 7th day (unless otherwise specified in 
this contract) after the Contractor delivered 
the supplies or performed the services in ac-
cordance with the terms and conditions of 
the contract, unless there is a disagreement 
over quantity, quality or Contractor compli-
ance with a contract provision. In the event 
that actual acceptance occurs within the 
constructive acceptance period, the deter-
mination of an interest penalty shall be 
based on the actual date of acceptance. The 

constructive acceptance requirement does, 
not however, compel Government officials to 
accept supplies or services, perform contract 
administration functions, or make payment 
prior to fulfilling their responsibilities. 

(ii) The following periods of time will not 
be included in the determination of an inter-
est penalty: 

(A) The period taken to notify the Con-
tractor of defects in invoices submitted to 
the Government, but this may not exceed 7 
days (3 days for meat, meat food products, or 
fish; 5 days for perishable agricultural com-
modities, dairy products, edible fats or oils, 
and food products prepared from edible fats 
or oils). 

(B) The period between the defects notice 
and resubmission of the corrected invoice by 
the Contractor. 

(C) For incorrect electronic funds transfer 
(EFT) information, in accordance with the 
EFT clause of this contract. 

(iii) Interest penalties will not continue to 
accrue after the filing of a claim for such 
penalties under the clause at 52.233–1, Dis-
putes, or for more than 1 year. Interest pen-
alties of less than $1 need not be paid. 

(iv) Interest penalties are not required on 
payment delays due to disagreement between 
the Government and the Contractor over the 
payment amount or other issues involving 
contract compliance or on amounts tempo-
rarily withheld or retained in accordance 
with the terms of the contract. Claims in-
volving disputes, and any interest that may 
be payable, will be resolved in accordance 
with the clause at 52.233–1, Disputes. 

(8) Prompt payment discounts. An interest 
penalty also shall be paid automatically by 
the designated payment office, without re-
quest from the Contractor, if a discount for 
prompt payment is taken improperly. The 
interest penalty will be calculated as de-
scribed in subparagraph (a)(7) of this clause 
on the amount of discount taken for the pe-
riod beginning with the first day after the 
end of the discount period through the date 
when the Contractor is paid. 

(9) Additional interest penalty. (i) If this con-
tract was awarded on or October 1, 1989, a 
penalty amount, calculated in accordance 
with subdivision (a)(9)(iii) of this clause, 
shall be paid in addition to the interest pen-
alty amount if the Contractor— 

(A) Is owed an interest penalty of $1 or 
more; 

(B) Is not paid the interest penalty within 
10 days after the date the invoice amount is 
paid; and 

(C) Makes a written demand to the des-
ignated payment office for additional pen-
alty payment, in accordance with subdivi-
sion (a)(9)(ii) of this clause, postmarked not 
later than 40 days after the invoice amount 
is paid. 

(ii)(A) Contractors shall support written 
demands for additional penalty payments 
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with the following data. No additional data 
shall be required. Contractors shall— 

(1) Specifically assert that late payment 
interest is due under a specific invoice, and 
request payment of all overdue late payment 
interest penalty and such additional penalty 
as may be required; 

(2) Attach a copy of the invoice on which 
the unpaid late payment interest was due; 
and 

(3) State that payment of the principal has 
been received, including the date of receipt. 

(B) Demands must be postmarked on or be-
fore the 40th day after payment was made, 
except that— 

(1) If the postmark is illegible or non-
existent, the demand must have been re-
ceived and annotated with the date of receipt 
by the designated payment office on or be-
fore the 40th day after payment was made; or 

(2) If the postmark is illegible or non-
existent and the designated payment office 
fails to make the required annotation, the 
demand’s validity will be determined by the 
date the Contractor has placed on the de-
mand; provided such date is no later than 
the 40th day after payment was made. 

(iii)(A) The additional penalty shall be 
equal to 100 percent of any original late pay-
ment interest penalty, except— 

(1) The additional penalty shall not exceed 
$5,000; 

(2) The additional penalty shall never be 
less than $25; and 

(3) No additional penalty is owed if the 
amount of the underlying interest penalty is 
less than $1. 

(B) If the interest penalty ceases to accrue 
in accordance with the limits stated in sub-
division (a)(5)(iii) of this clause, the amount 
of the additional penalty shall be calculated 
on the amount of interest penalty that 
would have accrued in the absence of these 
limits, subject to the overall limits on the 
additional penalty specified in subdivision 
(a)(7)(iii)(A) of this clause. 

(C) For determining the maximum and 
minimum additional penalties, the test shall 
be the interest penalty due on each separate 
payment made for each separate contract. 
The maximum and minimum additional pen-
alty shall not be based upon individual in-
voices unless the invoices are paid sepa-
rately. Where payments are consolidated for 
disbursing purposes, the maximum and min-
imum additional penalty determination 
shall be made separately for each contract 
therein. 

(D) The additional penalty does not apply 
to payments regulated by other Government 
regulations (e.g., payments under utility 
contracts subject to tariffs and regulation). 

(b) Contract financing payments—(1) Due 
dates for recurring financing payments. If this 
contract provides for contract financing, re-
quests for payment shall be submitted to the 
designated billing office as specified in this 

contract or as directed by the Contracting 
Officer. Contract financing payments shall 
be made on the [insert day as prescribed by 
Agency head; if not prescribed, insert 30th 
day] day after receipt of a proper contract fi-
nancing request by the designated billing of-
fice. In the event that an audit or other re-
view of a specific financing request is re-
quired to ensure compliance with the terms 
and conditions of the contract, the des-
ignated payment office is not compelled to 
make payment by the due date specified. 

(2) Due dates for other contract financing. 
For advance payments, loans, or other ar-
rangements that do not involve recurring 
submissions of contract financing requests, 
payment shall be in accordance with the cor-
responding contract terms or as directed by 
the Contracting Officer. 

(3) Interest penalty not applicable. Contract 
financing payments shall not be assessed an 
interest penalty for payment delays. 

(c) Fast payment procedure due dates. If this 
contract contains the clause at 52.213–1, Fast 
Payment Procedure, payments will be made 
within 15 days after the date of receipt of the 
invoice. 

(End of clause) 

[64 FR 37229, July 9, 1999, as amended at 74 
FR 54918, Oct. 26, 2009] 

552.232–72 Final Payment Under 
Building Services Contracts. 

As prescribed in 532.904(c), insert the 
following clause: 

FINAL PAYMENT UNDER BUILDING SERVICES 
CONTRACTS (NOV 2009) 

Before final payment is made, the Con-
tractor shall furnish the Contracting Officer 
with a release of all claims against the Gov-
ernment relating to this contract, other 
than claims in stated amounts that are spe-
cifically excepted by the Contractor from 
the release. If the Contractor’s claim to 
amounts payable under the contract has 
been assigned under Assignment of Claims 
Act of 1940, as amended (31 U.S. 3727, 41 
U.S.C. 15), a release may also be required of 
the assignee. 

(End of clause) 

[64 FR 37229, July 9, 1999, as amended at 74 
FR 54918, Oct. 26, 2009] 

552.232–77 Payment By Government 
Charge Card. 

As prescribed in 532.7003, insert the 
following clause: 
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